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The Department of History has a well-established track record of success in winning the most coveted prizes awarded by Oakland University.
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2007 Ronald Finucane
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1985 Charles Akers

1992 Richard Tucker

1998 Ronald Finucane

2007 Linda Benson

2017 Craig Martin
Teaching Excellence Award

1989 Carl Osthaus

1991 Anne Tripp

2001 Todd Estes
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1996 Geoffrey Wawro 

2008 Matthew Sutton
2011 Craig Martin

President’s Colloquium Award

1999 Geoffrey Wawro

2001 Linda Benson

2003 Sean Farrell Moran

2006 Sara Chapman

2009 Todd Estes

College of Arts and Sciences Engagement Award

2013 Dan Clark

Marian P. Wilson Award

2017 Elizabeth Shesko

Outstanding Thesis Award for Graduate Students

2008 Jennifer Laam

2010 Ann Marie Wambeke

VIEW FROM THE CHAIR’S DESK
▬▬▬▬▬▬▬▬▬▬▬▬
The contents of this newsletter make abundantly clear something that I am reminded of on a regular basis: the Oakland University history department is an extraordinary collection of talented people. As you will see below, the 2016-17 academic year provided plenty more examples of the accomplishments of a highly productive faculty. From winning honors and awards and fellowships on campus, to publishing scholarship to mentoring students, our faculty members had a remarkable year as you will see.  Our students joined in this success, too, earning awards and scholarships of their own. And our alumni—three of who are profiled in the Interviews section of the newsletter—continue to impress, making us all proud of their work while providing an inspiration to students and faculty mentors alike.

I’ll let the articles speak for themselves, but a few highlights should be noted. Craig Martin became the fifth member of the department to earn the Research Excellence Award on Founders’ Day. Liz Shesko took home the Marian P. Wilson Award at the College Assembly meeting in October. Dan Clark was honored at the Founders’ Day luncheon for his exemplary professional, university, and departmental service record. And four historians earned summer research fellowships which will help them conduct the work that will lead to future scholarly publications. There’s more, too, but you may read that for yourselves below in the articles and faculty updates.

I do want to highlight the sterling record of publications this year by faculty members. James Naus published his first book which, as with all monographs, is a huge achievement and the kind of work that launches careers and builds reputations. In addition, Craig Martin, Sara Chapman Williams, and James Naus published book chapters in peer-reviewed edited collections. And Craig Martin, George Milne, and Todd Estes published peer-reviewed articles in scholarly journals. This is a highly prolific record, all the more so because we recognize how much time it takes to research, write, submit, revise, and finally see work reach print. 

As impressive as this year has been for the department on the publication front, next year already looks to be outstanding. Several faculty members have books that will appear in the coming months. Others have books under contract or close to completion and submission, and faculty are consistently producing and submitting articles to journals with several pieces already accepted and forthcoming or being revised for publication. For a department of our size, one that also demands regular and consistent teaching and service work from its members, this is an exceptionally prolific record of scholarly productivity. It is a tribute to the talent and the hard work of our historians just as it also a badge of honor for the College of Arts and Sciences and for Oakland University more generally.

Beyond featuring our faculty and students, I also wanted to use this newsletter to profile three of our alumni in different stages of their careers. Lee Casey, a 1979 OU graduate, has gone on to a distinguished career in law and government. Joseph Cote, who graduated a decade or so ago, has launched a very successful teaching career, one that is already paying dividends for himself as well as his students. Olivia Marsh, one of our most recent graduates (and our former student office worker), is just finishing graduate school and is about to commence what promises to be a great career in the world of museums and cultural institutions. These alumni have utilized their history degrees in different fields and toward a variety of ends. Their stories remind us of the important work that we faculty members do in the classroom, through advising, and by setting examples and providing encouragement and support.

While the 2016-17 year was not without its challenges (every academic year is), this newsletter makes it clear that there is much to celebrate, to reflect on with pride, to feel good about, and to appreciate about the past year and about our ongoing work as a department. Happy reading!

By: Todd Estes

CRAIG MARTIN WINS RESEARCH EXCELLENCE AWARD
▬▬▬▬▬▬▬▬▬▬▬▬

Craig Martin was selected as the recipient of the 2017Oakland University Research Excellence Award which was presented at April’s Faculty Recognition luncheon. The Research Excellence Award is bestowed by the University Research Committee which evaluates nominations during winter semester. In addition to a certificate, the award carries a $2,500 prize. Nominees are judged according to their c.v., a sample of their published research, published reviews of their research and publications, and a nomination letter that highlights their accomplishments and speaks to their professional prominence. 

Craig's nomination was in recognition of his career of research accomplishments including two monographs, a host of journal articles and book chapters, and several highly prestigious research fellowships and prizes in addition to conference presentations and invited lectures around the world. Drawing on the external letters from noted scholars that were solicited for his recent promotion review, Craig's nomination highlighted the praise heaped on his work by his fellow specialists in the history of science and medicine and Renaissance studies more generally. Their accolades for the quality and significance of his publications make it clear not only how impressive is Craig's record of scholarship but how significant and well-received it is by other specialists. 

It is noteworthy that Craig has now won the Research Excellence award which follows on his 2011 selection as Oakland’s New Investigator Research Excellence award winner. In effect, the Research Excellence prize fulfills the promise for which Craig earned recognition while still a junior scholar. He is surely one of the few people in Oakland history who has won both of these major research prizes, and to win both awards in such a short span of time is a true testament to Craig's talents and his extraordinary record of accomplishment. This well-deserved honor is the latest prize for him in a career already filled with recognition.

Lastly, Craig Martin now becomes the fifth departmental historian honored with this prize. He adds his name to the list of past winners including Linda Benson (2007), Ronald Finucane (1998), Richard Tucker (1992), and Charles Akers (1985). 

ELIZABETH SHESKO EARNS MARIAN P. WILSON AWARD
▬▬▬▬▬▬▬▬▬▬▬▬

Elizabeth Shesko, our Latin American specialist, was selected as the recipient of the 2016 Marian P. Wilson Award for her article, "Mobilizing Manpower for War: Toward a New History of Bolivia's Chaco Conflict, 1932-1935," which appeared in the Hispanic American Historical Review  in May 2015. This annual award honors a meritorious book or article written by a College of Arts and Sciences faculty member. The prize-winning publication "will reflect the high standard of literary and scholarly composition that Marian P. Wilson   espoused during her tenure at OU." Criteria for selection include "focus, organization, cohesiveness of argumentation, clarity, integration of ideas, grace of ideas and expression, and documentation appropriate to the discipline."

 The award is based on a four-year rotation among representational groupings within the College. This year, Liz’s article was selected from among submissions by faculty in the departments of  Art and Art History; History; Music, Theatre and Dance; and Philosophy. She was presented with the award--a certificate of recognition and an honorarium of $500--at the open College of Arts and Sciences Assembly meeting in October 2016. This is a very nice recognition for a scholar in the early stages of her career and the department is proud of Liz for the effort and skill that went into her article that gained this honor. 

DAN CLARK HONORED ON FACULTY RECOGNITION DAY
▬▬▬▬▬▬▬▬▬▬▬▬
Dan Clark was honored at the Faculty Recognition lunch in April for his record of service to the department, the university, and the profession. Department chairs nominate candidates for this recognition who are then vetted by the Dean and the Provost who make the final selections. Only twenty-three faculty members were chosen this year and just eleven from the College of Arts and Sciences, as this is becoming an increasingly selective process.

In the past two years, Dan has chaired two department personnel review committees, served as a faculty mentor, and worked on other departmental committees as well as serving on University Senate. He is currently chairing FRPC which faced its busiest workload in memory this year with a raft of promotion to full professor reviews plus the usual array of tenure cases. As chair, he has responsibility for scheduling meetings, expediting the files, supervising the drafting of the letters, and working with HR and the Provost's office as well as the various CAPs to make sure cases move efficiently and the candidates get careful and full consideration. He also serves on the Provost Graduate Student Research Award committee which is charged with evaluating dozens of proposals for student and grad student research funding. 

On top of all that, Dan is concluding a long run as our Phi Alpha Theta advisor to our chapter. Dan's tenure as faculty advisor has seen our chapter win a national "Best Chapter in the Nation" award and several of our students earn "Best Paper" prizes in the national competition. Dan's PAT service has culminated with his election this past year to a term on the PAT National Council, a "first" for Oakland in having a representative on that body. And, of course, this extraordinary degree of service has come on top of both his regular successful teaching of HST 300 and the capstone in addition to his specialty courses, and his completion of a book manuscript on Detroit autoworkers now being revised for publication.
FOUR OAKLAND HISTORIANS WIN SUMMER RESEARCH FELLOWSHIPS
▬▬▬▬▬▬▬▬▬▬▬▬

Four Oakland history faculty earned 2017 summer research fellowships from the University Research Committee, valued at $10,000 each, to pursue work on their next book projects. 

Don Matthews received funding for a project entitled "Modernities in Contention: The U.S. and Iraq, 1961-1967." Erin Dwyer was funded for her proposal on "Slavery and Poison in the United States and the Caribbean." Karen Miller’s fellowship is for a project entitled “Living in the Arsenal of Democracy: Life in Detroit during World War II.” And Craig Martin received support for a proposal on "Renaissance Meteorology in the Italian Vernacular.” Each of these historians has now earned multiple summer research fellowships, adding to their own impressive records and bolstering the department’s outstanding productivity in this category as well.

This is the first time in recent memory that the history department has garnered four fellowships in the same year. Department faculty have won three fellowships apiece over the previous three years. The four grants awarded for summer 2017 now bring the department’s four year total to a whopping  thirteen fellowships—a phenomenal record given the size of our department relative to those of other units on campus. 

Adding to the department’s record of research funding success, George Milne also won a $1200 faculty research award from the University Research Committee. This grant is for his proposal, "Stretching the Boundaries of the Atlantic World: Africa and the Gum Arabic Trade in the Early Modern Era." 

This was a bountiful year for the department. These accomplishments mean that fully one third of the fifteen tenured or tenure-track historians secured internal funding for their research. This indicates both the impressive qualifications of our historians as well as the high regard in which their work is judged across campus and beyond. 

HISTORY STUDENTS RECOGNIZED FOR ACHIEVEMENTS ▬▬▬▬▬▬▬▬▬▬▬▬

Not only have history faculty members been successful this year, so, too, have our history students. Brian Quinn, one of our undergraduate majors, has won the Frank Lepkowski writing award which was presented to him at the Kresge Library "Celebration of Authors" program in March. Congratulations to Brian on this fine honor. He was nominated by Derek Hastings for the award. This is the second year in a row that a History student has won. Brian follows in the footsteps of Sarah Black who took the award last year. This is great news for the department and especially good news for Brian. Thanks also to Derek and to all other faculty members who have worked with Brian. It's rewarding to see faculty efforts and the work of our students culminate in these honors.
Additionally, Richard Williamson was selected as the recipient of the Holzbock Humanities scholarship award for 2017-18 and Gabrielle Schwartz was chosen to receive the George Matthews scholarship. Congratulations to both of them and thanks to all the faculty members who worked with them, encouraged them to apply for these awards, and wrote nominating letters
We are also pleased to report, as detailed elsewhere in this newsletter, that two of the students from our Phi Alpha Theta chapter won awards at the regional conference at Andrews University in Berrien Springs in April. Brian Quinn and Quinn Malecki took home "Best Paper" awards for their sessions. This means that Oakland students won two of the six prizes awarded  for best papers which continues our annual tradition of having multiple "Best Paper" award recipients. 
HISTORY COMES ALIVE MARKS SUCCESSFUL 13TH SEASON
▬▬▬▬▬▬▬▬▬▬▬▬

One of the most popular programs offered anywhere on campus, the History department’s “History Comes Alive” lecture series enjoyed another highly successful year in 2016-17, providing serious yet accessible lectures to the public and drawing large and appreciative audiences. The six lectures in this year’s series ranged widely with talks on such topics as the war in Syria, presidents and TV, Medieval crusades, Ethiopian land development, African-Americans in Michigan, and the Detroit race riot of 1943. 

Total attendance for the six lectures this year was 688 people, an average of 115 per lecture. These numbers make this our second best year ever in terms of attendance, falling just slightly below our record numbers from 2015-16 when we averaged 121 people per lecture. Thanks to everyone who makes this ongoing departmental success possible. 

Audience members—who included the usual mix of alumni, current students, faculty and administrators, high school students, and many local community residents—were treated to stimulating lectures which uniformly drew praise. One listener told me after one of the talks, "you have no idea how much people love these lectures and look forward to them."   Another patron called this series "one of the real gems in this area. I tell all my friends about it." We are fortunate to be able to engage with the local history-minded public in this way and are delighted that they turn to Oakland to engage with us for these lectures.

Special thanks go to all of our sponsors: the Knudsen Family Foundation (and Judy Christie, the administrator of that fund), the office of the Senior Vice-President for Academic Affairs and Provost, and the Office of the Dean of the College of Arts and Sciences for their support and encouragement of this program. The late John and the late Annette Carter were founding sponsors of the series which began in 2004. 

The department is also grateful to Johanna McReynolds for all her behind the scenes work on publicity, signage, reservations, refreshments, and arrangements and to Janet Chandler for her valuable contributions to this project. The popularity of our series depends on lots of logistical work and Johanna and Janet do so much to ensure that the programs run smoothly.
Here were the lectures presented in 2016-17:

Don Matthews, “The Origins of the War in Syria”, Wednesday, September 21, 2016
Bruce Zellers, “Television and the Presidency: Eisenhower to Reagan”, Tuesday, October 25, 2016
James Naus, “Medieval Adventurism, Crusade and the Quest for Political Power: The Case of Bohemond of Antoich”, Tuesday, November 9, 2016
Getnet Bekele,“A Tyranny of Development: Terra Nullius and the Political Ecology of Large-Scale Land Transfers in Ethiopia”, Wednesday, January 18, 2017
De Witt Dykes, “African Americans in Michigan: Patterns, Problems and Progress”, Wednesday, February 15, 2017
Karen Miller, “The Detroit Race Riot of 1943”, Tuesday, March 14, 2017
DEPARTMENT HOSTS FORMER COLLEAGUE FOR GUEST LECTURE
▬▬▬▬▬▬▬▬▬▬▬▬

The department was delighted to welcome back to campus our former history department colleague, Matthew Avery Sutton, for a guest lecture in April. Sutton, who is currently the Edward R. Meyer Distinguished Professor and Graduate Studies director at Washington State University in Pullman, was an Assistant Professor of history at Oakland from 2005-2008. He recently added a 2016 Guggenheim Foundation fellowship to a resume already brimming with honors and awards. Sutton delivered a superb lecture entitled "(Un)holy Spies: Religion and American Espionage in World War II." His talk was a sophisticated and richly textured presentation that mixed argument with archival evidence and included a fascinating description of some of the methodology of his research as well as the twists and turns that research often takes. The audience of 102 people responded enthusiastically during a lively question and answer period.

This lecture provided an overview of his next book of the same title to be published in 2019 by Basic Books. Among Sutton’s numerous publications are such works as American Apocalypse: A History of Modern Evangelicalism (2014) and Aimee Semple McPherson and the Resurrection of Christian America (2007), both published with Harvard University Press. In addition, one of his articles in the prestigious Journal of American History received the 2012 Binkley-Stephenson Prize for best article published in the journal that year.   

PHI ALPHA THETA CHAPTER CONCLUDES ANOTHER SUCESSFUL YEAR
▬▬▬▬▬▬▬▬▬▬▬▬
Oakland’s chapter of Phi Alpha Theta, the national history honor society, had an active and successful year in 2016-17, inducting ten new members to the society, participating in force at the regional conference, and hosting several important lectures, roundtables, and discussions.
During the year, PAT met weekly on Thursdays and frequently sponsored events featuring faculty members who talked, individually or in groups, about African history, becoming a professor, and the U.S. presidential election. Three PAT alums came back to talk about starting a non-profit, and the chapter hosted its annual “Careers in History” panel with five OU alumni participants representing a range of fields. Several members also organized a trip to the local Holocaust Museum. And on a lighthearted note, PAT won a friendly competition with  

the Political Science honor society for collecting items to donate to the HOPE Warming Center in Pontiac.
Ten students, accompanied by faculty advisors James Naus and Liz Shesko, presented papers at the 2017 Phi Alpha Theta Regional Conference held at Andrews University in Berrien Springs, Michigan on April 7, 2017. Students presenting papers included Brian Quinn, Jake Waxman, Mikayla Benton, Bryan Furgal, Mike Leskoviansky, Daniel Parton, Roger Biernat, Steve Schatzberg, Quinn Malecki, and Tim Walton. Two of our participants were honored with 

prizes for “Best Papers” at the conference: Quinn Malecki, for “Making the Acquaintance of a Few ‘Impersonal Forces of the Market:’ US Food Aid and Agricultural Assistance to Egypt, 1975-1992,” and Brian Quinn for “Redefining ‘Colonial’ Poland: Drang Nach Osten as an Ideology of Colonialism in the Third Reich.”
PAT concluded the year in April with its annual Induction dinner at which Derek Hastings was the keynote speaker. 
Our thanks to faculty sponsors James Naus and Liz Shesko, assisted by Dan Clark and Yan Li, for all they did to help our students in achieving the successes of the past year.

2016-2017 PHI ALPHA THETA LIST OF INDUCTEES
▬▬▬▬▬▬▬▬▬▬▬▬

Nicole Abrams, Quinn Malecki, William Northey, Daniel Parton, Michael Phillips, Brian Quinn, Ashley Rotarius, Brian Roy, Richard Williamson and  Briana Wolfenbarger.
INTERVIEWS

▬▬▬▬▬▬▬▬▬▬▬▬

Each year in this space we select a few faculty members or alumni who are doing interesting things and seek them out for interviews to share.  
▬▬▬▬▬▬▬▬▬▬▬▬
INTERVIEW WITH OLIVIA MARSH
▬▬▬▬▬▬▬▬▬▬▬▬
Q: When did you graduate from Oakland and what do you remember most about your time there?
I graduated from Oakland in 2013. I most remember the supportive faculty, not just in the history department. Once I began to take advantage of office hours, I noticed a big change in my abilities. Professors worked with me one-on-one to answer questions, challenge my assumptions, and to reassure me that what I was doing was on the right track. I also learned how to embrace the fact that research means dealing with many possible solutions and interpretations.
Q: How and why did you decide to go into museum studies?
I began my career at OU as a history major but with an eye towards teaching. After I took a pre-teaching program course however, my ambitions shifted. I decided that classroom teaching really wasn’t what I wanted to do, though I was still interested in education. I had been a volunteer at Meadow Brook Hall since my first semester as a freshman (simply for something to do) and worked closely with the curator there who taught me the basic workings of a museum/historic house. She taught me how to move and care for objects, research and write labels, and how to plan and install exhibitions. When I applied for a job there as curatorial assistant, I began a deeper foray into museums. I also began to think seriously about a career in museums and cultural institutions. 
Q: You have done some very interesting work post-graduation and pre-graduate school--tell us about that work experience.
I completed an internship at the Detroit Institute of Arts in Learning and Interpretation (L&I) the summer before my last year at OU. As an intern, I researched and wrote study guides about the DIA’s American art collection for use by the volunteers who gave student tours. I stayed on after the summer to do other pieces of research and when I was about to graduate, asked my supervisor if there were any employment opportunities coming up. There happened to be an opening for someone to schedule all of L&I’s volunteers for student tours and adult programs. I did that for a year and then was hired as a Gallery Teacher. In 2014, L&I restructured the school tour program and hired ten Gallery Teachers to lead all student and teacher programs. I was lucky enough to be on the ground floor of this new experiment and because I was already familiar with the museum and staff, took on a large administrative role within the team. In that role I learned about learning theory, teaching, group management, communication, and how to be flexible. All of the experience I accrued at the DIA has influenced my work at Leicester and has helped me to shape my future career goals. In particular, I now firmly believe that museums are for everyone and that they have an obligation to speak out against policies and actions that harm others. Any future job that I have needs to support this belief.
Q: How did you find and why did you choose your graduate program?
I first heard of the program at the University of Leicester from the curator at Meadow Brook Hall, though I didn’t think seriously about applying until a couple of years ago. I chose Leicester because its museum studies program is considered by those in the sector to be one of the best programs in the world.
Q: What have you found to be the best and worst parts of grad school?
Let’s start with the best parts. I have really enjoyed the study visits - class trips to different U.K. museums including Hampton Court Palace, Norwich Castle, the Ashmolean Museum, and many others. The best part, though, has nothing to do with the course itself but has been meeting new friends on the course who are locals and have generously shared their favorite places and experiences with me. 
The course has also been a great chance to work directly with the best and most-respected scholars in the field. It’s a great luxury to be able to bounce around dissertation ideas with the people who have written the literature you’re using.
Less positively, the university changed the program drastically over the summer before I began. It seems to be targeted towards students who have not had much experience working in museums. I have had to be very proactive about seeking out challenges for myself. 
Another part of grad school that I don’t particularly like is that I haven’t been able to work! Having graduated four years ago, it took me a while to readjust to student life. I enjoyed my time at the DIA and miss being directly involved in the sector as opposed to merely reading about museum theory. As part of the program, however, I have to complete a two month placement at a U.K. institution and I am very much looking forward to the chance to develop existing skills and learn new ones.
Q: What about your history major has helped you the most in grad school? Why and how? 
My research and communication skills (both written and verbal) have placed me at the top of my grad school program. In many ways, I have found my grad school assignments far easier than I found those at OU. I have the history professors at OU to thank for teaching me how to develop those skills. Many of my professors challenged me to challenge myself - i.e., how could I make my research and writing original? Compelling? Relevant? I now ask myself those questions as a matter of course whenever I’m working on a paper or project and although it means I am very self-critical, I produce higher quality work that questions my own assumptions.
Q: What do you plan to do once you finish your graduate work? Do you have a longer-term career goal in mind?
I hope to continue to working in museum education. Eventually, I want to manage a team of museum educators or be directly involved in program development. I still really enjoy research and writing and so would love to incorporate those skills into a job as well. I deeply believe that museums should be accessible for everyone and, as displayers of human history, have a moral obligation to promote discussions about social justice and equality. 
Q: Do you have advice and recommendations for others who may be interested in doing what you do?
Volunteer and keep an open mind! If you find that you really enjoy going to museums, zoos, botanical gardens, or historic sites and like to do something different every day, then ask to volunteer at your favorite institution. Museums are often struggling for funding and are grateful for free help! Paid internships are also becoming more common and museums are not necessarily looking for someone with experience. The best piece of advice I have received is to apply and see what happens. Sometimes things work out better than you can anticipate. When I applied for a curatorial internship at the DIA, for instance, the woman screening applications passed my resume along to the head of the Learning and Interpretation Department, who then contacted me for an interview. At the time, I didn’t know that L&I existed and ended up developing a deep passion for museum education. Had I never applied, I likely would never have worked at the DIA and I probably wouldn’t be doing this grad program today.
Also - once you’re in a museum, ask questions, introduce yourself to everyone, and ask to be involved in everything. Build your professional network. Don’t be afraid to ask for a job after you’ve volunteered someplace for a while. The museum may not have a job to give you, but it doesn’t hurt to ask. I got my jobs at Meadow Brook and the DIA by first volunteering and then asking if there were employment opportunities. The rest is history.
Q: Which kinds of history do you still like to read--any favorite subjects, areas, or time periods?
This is a difficult question. I really like anything to do with the 1940s-50s, particularly cultural history from that period. Recently I’ve been reading quite a bit of British history, including biographies of Bess of Hardwick (Elizabethan era) and the Mitford sisters (1920s-60s). I have also read some histories of museums and their development in the United States and the U.K. I read quite a bit of historical fiction, too. I like to read a diversity of things from different eras and cultures to keep it interesting!
▬▬▬▬▬▬▬▬▬▬▬▬

INTERVIEW WITH JOE COTE ▬▬▬▬▬▬▬▬▬▬▬▬Q: When did you attend Oakland, why did you choose OU, and what led you to become a history major?

It was late 2004, and I was at a crossroad.  My job was being sent offshore, and I had felt accomplished working at General Motors in the Safety and Crash department.  It was time to make a life-changing decision, and begin to pursue the dream of becoming a high school history teacher.  I anxiously enrolled into winter classes at Oakland University, and was one step closer in realizing my goal.  I’m forever grateful to my wife, Holly Walker-Cote, who fully supported my endeavor in becoming an educator.  I chose Oakland because of the reputation history of the teaching program, and because of a flexible schedule which allowed me to work full-time while completing my degree.  By 2010, I received a B.A. in History, and by 2014, I received a M.A.T. in Secondary Education.

Q: What were some of your most memorable classes and experiences at Oakland?

During my time at Oakland University one class in particular had such an influence that I’ve modeled my own teaching philosophy after it.  I distinctly remember the classroom culture Dr. Todd Estes created in his HST309 U.S. Early National Period, 1787-1815 class.  Each class he constructed a framework based on guiding questions, and students supported this framework based on their critical analysis of the historical evidence.  In doing so, he created a classroom culture that generated a feeling of both empowerment and engagement which was supported by the voices of students. Combined these are two powerful forces in the classroom.  Thus, in my own classroom I set out to empower student voices to engage them with historical topics.  

Q: Where are you teaching now, why did you pick that school, and what all do you teach?

Currently, I teach high school social studies at the Arts and Technology Academy of Pontiac (ATAP).  In the four years that I’ve been at this school I’ve taught American History, World History, Economics, and elective classes such as Sociology, Global Conflict, and American Problems.  Teaching is the hardest job I’ve ever had.  However, the rewards of being an educator far outweigh the high demand of my job.  I’ve witnessed student growth in the classroom, and in developing skills necessary once they complete high school. 

Q: You regularly attend the History department's History Comes Alive lecture series and you always bring a handful of your students with you. Why is that important to do?

A majority of students I encounter in high school have a desire to one day attend college.  For the past four years I’ve brought students from ATAP to attend the History Comes Alive lecture series at Oakland University.  The lecture series provides an opportunity for students to experience firsthand a college campus, and a lecture from a college professor.  Students are encouraged to participate in the lecture by taking notes, and asking questions during the Q&A session.  The experiences gained are invaluable as some of these students might be the first in their family to attend college.  One student highly recommends the History Comes Alive experience: “It can prepare you for what’s coming, so you can be ready.”  When these students return to my high school classroom there is a stronger sense of empowerment in obtaining their education goals.

Q: What do you tell people about Oakland University if they ask?
I would like to thank the Oakland University’s History department for nurturing my passion for history, and cultivating skills that transcend into my own classroom.  What I’ve learned at Oakland has allowed me to find success both as an educator and in historical research.
▬▬▬▬▬▬▬▬▬▬▬▬

INTERVIEW WITH LEE CASEY
▬▬▬▬▬▬▬▬▬▬▬▬

Q: Where did you grow up and what led you to choose Oakland University?

I grew up in Detroit, near the intersection of 6 mile road and Gratiot.  I chose Oakland because it was affordable and a commuter school.  Also, I was admitted.  My high school academic career was profoundly undistinguished, except in history, and this was a near run thing.  But, an Oakland admissions officer named Jerry Rose took a chance on me, for which I will always be grateful.

Q: How did you become a history major?

I have always had a passion for history.  I suspect it came from my mother, who also was interested in history.  Pretty much every book my parents bought for me as a child had something to do with history.  It was a natural choice.  

Q: Reflecting on your time at Oakland, what memories stay with you--especially about classes, professors, campus events, memorable college activities of yours and the like?

I have many very fond memories of Oakland.  For example, I have a vivid memory of my very first day at Oakland, freshman orientation/registration, in late August, 1975.  I knew that I wanted to be a history major and so gravitated to a table manned by a very young, fresh-faced and enthusiastic assistant professor named Carl Osthaus.  I remember sitting at the table filling out some form or other and listening to him explain to another student that he was, indeed, very junior in the History Department (accounting, perhaps, for his presence at freshmen registration), and that, because the Department was young overall, it would likely be a long time before he would move-up.  But, he was ok with that.  The rest, as they say, is history.

I also remember many quiet fall and winter afternoon meetings with professors in the History Department’s offices, then on the fourth floor of West Vandenberg Hall.  I was interested in British History and the Middle Ages, and Professors Gerald Heberle and Leo Gerulaitis agreed to do several Directed Readings courses with me.  These were some of the most rewarding classes I took in college, as were classes in Russian and French history I took from Professors Robert Howes and Joseph Klaits, respectively.

Professor Heberle had a particularly dry wit that I often remember even today, four decades later.  And, I will never forget Professor Gerulaitis’ office.  For all intents and purposes, it was his private library.  There were books everywhere, floor to ceiling.  He actually had stacks, not just book cases along the walls, but actual stacks.  I often wonder if I caught the bibliophile bug from him, because I have myself amassed a library of several thousand volumes over the years, almost entirely history.

Another memory, one that really dates me, is of the computer in Dodge Hall.  I had several classes in that building and I recall walking past a huge room that was filled with a single computer.  I’m sure it had infinitely less power than an iPhone does today, but it was impressive at the time.  The world has changed a very great deal since I attended Oakland. 

Finally, one of the memories that has always stood out in my mind is of arriving at school one misty morning in September of 1976.  The faculty had gone on strike the night before.  I recall driving onto campus from University Drive and seeing one of the English Department professors, a noted Shakespeare scholar I think, dressed in a three piece tweed suit and holding a “management unfair” sign.  He looked for all the world like George Bernard Shaw.  It was wondrously incongruous, and I imagine GBS would have approved.  

Q: Why law school--and when did you decide on that path?

Very good question.  I certainly would have liked to continue in history.  The academic life has always appealed to me.  But, the job prospects were not great in the late 1970s and my father, who was a very practical man, thought the law would be a good fit for me.  I had no fundamental disagreement with his assessment, so I went for it.  

Q: How did your training in history help you in law school?

My training in history served me very, very well in law school.  The law is all about critical/analytical thinking, and there is a good deal of research to be done.  As a result, the task of a lawyer is often very similar to that of a historian.  In putting a case together, or even in giving advice, you have to marshal all of the available facts, preferably from original sources such as interviews, witness statements, documents, correspondence and so forth.  Those sources must then be critically assessed to determine their likely veracity and scope.  You then must research the law, especially judicial opinions in previous cases, to determine how courts have dealt with similar fact patterns in the past.  Finally, you must construct a narrative that makes sense of it all.

The big difference, of course, is that a historian can look at the sources both critically and objectively.  Lawyers can’t be quite so objective.  We are also advocates and must construct the best possible, and supportable, narrative to further our client’s cause.   

In addition, of course, both the study and practice of law put a great premium on clear and concise writing.  Consequently, the preparation of research papers is especially valuable training for aspiring lawyers.  I have used the skills I learned researching and writing papers for my various history classes at Oakland throughout my career.

Finally, our common law legal system depends on precedent and precedent, pretty much by definition, is history – figuratively, at least, and very often literally.  History students will feel very much at home.

Q: Once you graduated from University of Michigan law school, where did your career take you next? Did you choose your path or were you chosen for opportunities?

I first took a job at a Detroit law firm called Dykema, Gossett, Spencer, Goodnow & Trigg, currently known as Dykema.  Dykema was and is a fine firm – one of the best in the country – but I got restless after a couple of years.  I had never been away from home before, and in my mid-twenties I thought it was time for a little adventure.  So, I applied for a judicial clerkship in Washington, D.C., with a Judge named Alex Kozinski.  Judge Kozinski was then Chief Judge of the U.S. Claims Court, now called the Court of Federal Claims.  He was later appointed to the U.S. Court of Appeals for the Ninth Circuit.

After completing my clerkship, I took a job in Los Angeles at a firm called Mitchell, Silberberg & Knupp.  I wanted to practice copyright law, and MSK has many entertainment industry clients.  Southern California is an extraordinary place, but I missed life on the Potomac and so returned after a year to Washington, and took a job at the U.S. Justice Department.  I also worked for a time at the Department of Energy.

From the Justice Department I returned to private practice at Hunton & Williams, in 1993, and then to my current firm Baker & Hostetler in 2000.  

As to whether I chose my path or was chosen for opportunities, it was a bit of both.  As with anything in life, you can set out on one path and end up at a destination very different from where you thought you were going.

Q: Tell us about your extensive experience working in government--where have you worked and what kinds of responsibilities have you had?

I worked at the Justice Department, first in the Office of Legal Policy (OLP) and then in the Office of Legal Counsel (OLC), from 1986-1990 and 1992-1993.  In between, I worked in the General Counsel’s Office at the U.S. Department Energy, 1990-1991.

OLP and OLC work closely with the Attorney General’s Office, and also with the White House Counsel’s Office.  When I worked at OLP its most important task was vetting candidates for appointment to the federal bench, although it was also responsible for considering and advising on many different aspects of Department policy, both internally and externally.  OLC’s task is to provide legal advice to the Attorney General and to the White House.  It also is charged with resolving legal questions that may arise within, or between, federal agencies.

The General Counsel’s Office at DOE is responsible for providing legal advice to the Secretary of Energy and the Department as a whole, on everything from internal personnel matters, to rulemakings, to coordinating with the Justice Department litigating divisions on suits that may be filed against the Agency.   

Q: What advice would you give to a college history student looking to work in government agencies? How might they prepare and what should they do to get a foot in the door?

Public service is both an honor and opportunity.  Obviously, for anyone with an interest in public service, a law degree can be very helpful.  There are lawyers throughout the government, providing legal advice, overseeing litigation, and doing policy work.  History majors are also very well placed to pursue a government career, because critical thinking and good writing skills are necessary attributes in most agencies.

The Federal Government is large and varied, offering many opportunities.  Those who are interested in federal work should research each agency’s mission (keeping in mind that independent boards and commissions also often have large staffs), to see whether they might be interested in the work.  Most agencies have some type of outreach and/or hiring program for new employees.  The Justice Department, for example, has tracks for hiring law graduates right out of school and for bringing in more experienced lawyers who have practiced a few years.  As with anything, you must cast your net wide and be persistent.

Q: What kind of legal work do you specialize in now at Baker Hostetler? How did this specialty come about?  

My practice now focuses on appellate work, often involving administrative and constitutional law issues, as well as what can generally be classified as “compliance” work.  I advise clients on the requirements of statutes such as the Foreign Corrupt Practices Act and the Foreign Agents Registration Act, and how best to develop compliance policies and practices for both domestic and international operations.

This practice area was a natural outgrowth of my work at the Justice Department’s Office of Legal Counsel – which often involved advising government agencies on the requirements of the federal statutes governing their operations and how best to comply with those requirements.

Q: What has been your favorite and most rewarding work that you've done to date?

Obviously, there are a number of ups and downs in any career.  But, I would have to say overall that I found my time as a law clerk to be the most uniformly rewarding.  I recommend judicial clerkships to law students because these jobs provide the opportunity to see what life is like on the other side of the bench, how judges look at the cases before them, and what the decision process is like.  Clerking is also intellectually challenging and very hard work, but it can also be a great deal of fun.  

Q:  Do you still read history, either for work or pleasure? And if so, what kinds do you read--any favorite books or authors? What other hobbies on interests do you do for fun?

There are, in fact, many legal questions that require an understanding of the context in which legal precedents and statutes developed.  And, of course, in any constitutional case that document’s drafting, ratification, and early construction are almost invariably part of the discussion.  

Mostly, however, I continue to read history for pleasure, still focusing on medieval and early modern British History.  I also have a longstanding interest in the history of Anglo-American piracy, which – much to my delight – seems to have become positively respectable over the years, as the field of “Atlantic Studies” has grown and expanded.  (I certainly recommend Mark Hanna’s recent Pirate Nests and the Rise of the British Empire on the topic.)

I also listen to history audio books, as I have a very long commute in Washington traffic each day.  Currently, I’m listening to Pieter Judson’s The Habsburg Empire and reading Timothy Bolton’s new biography of King Cnut, the latest volume in the long-running University of California/Yale English Monarchs Series, which Professor Heberle started me on forty years ago.

As to hobbies, I collect and restore 17th and 18th century books, mostly histories, of course.  I also spend a lot of time caring for a mid-18th century house I own in Dinwiddie County, Virginia, just west of Petersburg along the Appomattox River Canal.

History has never stopped being a major part of my life and I’m pretty sure that it never will.

FACULTY UPDATES

▬▬▬▬▬▬▬▬▬▬▬▬

Erin Dwyer has had a productive year in every sense. She submitted her book manuscript to the University of Pennsylvania Press in August, but has also been hard at work on her new research project on poison. She presented her work on slavery and poison at conferences in Paris and Martinique during the academic year, and will continue that research this summer with the help of the URC Faculty Fellowship, which she received for the second time in three years. Best of all, she also welcomed a daughter, Beatrice Bowdre Dwyer-Winn, who arrived February 6th.
Besides chairing the department, Todd Estes had a busy and productive year. He published a

peer-reviewed journal article, “The 18th Century Origins of the Modern U.S. Presidential Campaign,” in XVIII: New Perspectives on the Eighteenth Century and presented an invited paper on George Washington’s foreign policy at a conference at Mount Vernon on the Washington presidency. Other conference trips took him to Charlottesville, Indianapolis, Lexington, and Washington, D.C. during the year. He drafted book reviews that are forthcoming in Journal of the Early Republic, Early American Literature, and History: Reviews of New Books. Lastly, as an Organization of American Historians Distinguished Lecturer, he was invited to join a new initiative of the OAH, “Historians’ Perspectives on the Rise of Donald J. Trump,” which seeks to connect scholars with media outlets, university audiences, community organizations, and other public venues to provide historical perspectives on recent political developments.

Derek Hastings spent the summer of 2016 in Europe, completing his second book, Nationalism in Modern Europe: Politics, Identity, and Belonging Since the French Revolution, which will be published by Bloomsbury in December 2017.  He also gave several public lectures in the past year, and was interviewed as part of a documentary on the Nazi era produced by the Discovery Channel (to air in late 2017 or early 2018).  He looks forward to using his sabbatical in the fall of 2017 to focus on the completion of his book on the early Nazi leader Ernst Röhm.

Yan Li has recently submitted her manuscript to be published with Routledge. The manuscript is titled "China's Soviet Dream: Propaganda, Culture, and Popular Imagination." She enjoyed working single-mindedly on the revision of her manuscript over a sabbatical in Fall 2016, but coming back in Winter 2017, she was excited to teach three groups of enthusiastic students eager to learn about China. She presented two papers at two international conferences important in her field, one in Seoul, the other in Toronto. For professional service, she enjoyed serving as an anonymous reviewer for several research journals.

Don Matthews was pleased to see his publications cited in recent books including Nathan Citino’s Envisioning the Arab Future (Oxford University Press, 2017) and Christopher Davidson’s Shadow Wars (Oneworld Publications, 2016), as well as in several journal articles and book chapters.  Don served as an anonymous peer reviewer for an article submitted to a journal and is finishing an article that examines the intersections of international relations theory with historical methods through the example of the 2003 Iraq War.  He received a Summer Faculty Research Grant from the university to support his book project, tentatively titled Revolutionary Iraq in Kennedy’s Cold War.  This summer he will be conducting research at the archives of the University of Arkansas-Fayetteville Library and at the Lyndon B. Johnson Presidential Library in Austin, Texas.
This past year, Craig Martin had exciting opportunities to present his work at the University of Verona and the École normale supérieure in Paris, giving papers on Renaissance histories of weather and on the medieval Arabic influence on Renaissance philosophy. Continuing his work on winds, Craig published an article on experiments using a device called the aeolipile, which many early modern thinkers, including Descartes, thought made artificial winds. He plans to continue that research this summer in Rome. Additionally, he was greatly honored by receiving the URC Research Excellence award.
James Naus had a productive year.  His book Constructing Kingship: The Capetian Monarchs of France and the Early Crusades was published by Manchester University Press last July.  He also contributed a chapter to a book on the memory of the crusading movement.  He delivered a presentation in Odense, Denmark for the quadrennial meeting of the Society for the Study of the Crusades and the Latin East.  In September, he was invited to present his research at a meeting at the Institute for Historical Research in London.  During the summer, Professor Naus will be undertaking the early stages of research for his next project, a detailed study of the Norman first crusader, Bohemond of Antioch.  

Jeff Powell was selected to become the Social Sciences Department Coordinator at Lawrence Tech.  He will be doing the department scheduling for adjuncts and be responsible for classroom evaluations during each semester. Jeff also contributed to the "Clarkston Broadside of 1873" video which is part of the "Stories of Michigan History" project. Lastly, he was nominated by his students for the Oakland University of Arts & Sciences "Order of the Plume," a program established by the Dean to recognize excellent teaching.


In August 2016, Liz Shesko welcomed her second child, Grant. She was on leave from teaching during the Fall semester but completed several service projects for the department, including developing a new course called “Historical Thinking and Writing” that she is excited to pilot in Fall 2017. Liz received the Marian P. Wilson award for her article on the Chaco War published in the Hispanic American Historical Review. She was also honored to be inducted into the OU chapter of the Hispanic Honor Society in recognition of her dedication to Latin American Studies and cultural awareness at the university. This year, Liz presented papers at the Latin American Studies Association annual meeting, a workshop on Paper Technologies held at Yale, and OU’s Comparative Americas conference. She also completed the final chapter of her book manuscript on military conscription in Bolivia and is now drafting the epilogue. Liz enjoyed advising OU’s chapter of Phi Alpha Theta and accompanying the students to the regional conference in Berrien Springs.
Bruce Zellers has lectured frequently in the past year. He has spoken to small groups of 

Rotarians and Optimists, and larger groups at Birmingham Next and Wayne State's SOAR. Highlights of his lecturing were his presentation at the department's History Comes Alive series in October and the Keynote address he delivered at the University of Windsor's Military Studies Conference in February. Bruce asks, “How often does a speaker follow a military bagpiper onto a stage?” On the publication front, the Journal of Military History published a book review of his in January.    

LIST OF GRADUATES
▬▬▬▬▬▬▬▬▬▬▬▬

Congratulations to the following history students who earned degrees the past year:
History Bachelor of Arts degrees 
Summer 2016:  Thomas Dean Heasley.
Fall 2016:  Brittany Jeannette Barron, William E Bunch, Justin Michael Gonzales, Jessica Frances Latouf, Joshua Edmund Pelzel.
Winter 2017: Nicole Anne Abrams, Rowa Altattan, Bella Rita Ashaik, Kathryn Nicole Austin, Marco Antonio Balsamo, Adam Ryan Butler, Matthew James Ciaravino, Michael Dahlberg, Garrett James Darby, Ronald A DeMitchell, Amber J Gray, Matthew Thomas Loveless, Quinn J Malecki, Andrew J Peek, Michael A Phillips, Jesse A Quandt, Brian J Roy, Alan W Schneider, Anthony Michael Shallal, Jacob S Thompson, Jacob M Waxman, Briana Lanna Wolfenbarger, Justin M Zettell.
Winter 2017 STEP Majors: 
Ashton Elizabeth Blakemore, Alex Joseph Cammarata, Mark C Chasney, Joshua Paul Guastella, Stephen Lawrence Moore, Allison L Musson, Orjona Nikolli, Christian D Szymaszek, Jennifer Elizabeth Thompson, Joseph Vincent Zuccaro. 
FULL-TIME FACULTY 2016-17
▬▬▬▬▬▬▬▬▬▬▬▬

Bekele, Getnet (PhD Michigan State 2004; assoc. prof.) Africa

bekele@oakland.edu
Chapman Williams, Sara E. (PhD, Georgetown 1997; assoc. prof.) Early Modern Europe, France

chapman@oakland.edu
Clark, Daniel J. (PhD, Duke 1989; assoc. prof.) US Labor

djclark@oakland.edu
Dwyer, Erin (PhD, Harvard University 2012; asst. prof.) 19th-Century U.S., African-American History, Civil War and Reconstruction
dwyer@oakland.edu
Dykes, De Witt S. (MA, Michigan 1961; assoc. prof.) African American, US Urban, Family and Gender

dykes@oakland.edu
Estes, Todd A. (PhD, Kentucky 1995; professor) Early National US, Revolutionary US, Political Culture

estes@oakland.edu
Hastings, Derek K. (PhD, Chicago 2003; assoc. prof.) Modern Germany
hastings@oakland.edu
Li, Yan (PhD, Northeastern University, 2012; asst. prof.) Modern China, Sino-Soviet, Relations East Asia 

yanli@oakland.edu
Martin, Craig (PhD, Harvard, 2002; professor) Renaissance Europe, History of Science & Technology

martin@oakland.edu
Matthews, Weldon C. (PhD, Chicago 1998; assoc. prof.) Modern Middle East
matthews@oakland.edu
Miller, Karen A. J. (PhD, Columbia 1992; assoc. prof.) US 1877-present, Diplomatic, Political

kjmiller@oakland.edu
Milne, George E. (PhD, Oklahoma 2006; assoc. prof.)  Early American and Native American History
milne@oakland.edu
Moran, Seán Farrell (PhD, American 1989; assoc. prof.)
Modern Britain, Ireland, 19th- and 20th-century European Intellectual

moran@oakland.edu
Naus, James  (PhD, St. Louis University 2011; assoc. prof.)  Medieval Europe History
naus@oakland.edu
Shesko, Elizabeth (PhD, Duke University 2012; asst. prof.) Latin American History, Race and Ethnicity
shesko@oakland.edu
PART-TIME FACULTY 2016-17
▬▬▬▬▬▬▬▬▬▬▬▬
Greenspan, Ian (PhD, University of California (Berkeley) 2006; lect.) Early Modern and Modern Europe.
greenspa@oakland.edu
Holland, Robert M. (MA, Wayne State 1972; lect.) US

holland@oakland.edu
Londo, William (PhD, Michigan 2004; lect.)  East Asia, Japan, Religion & Society

londo@oakland.edu
Miles, Mary Jo (MA, Detroit 1991 & Oakland 1992; lect.) US

miles@oakland.edu
Powell, Jeffrey (PhD candidate, Wayne 2006; lect.) US

powell2@oakland.edu
Prentiss, Dale (PhD Stanford 1990; lect.) US

prentiss@oakland.edu
Shelly, Cara L. (MA, Michigan 1990; lect.) US

shelly@oakland.edu
Zellers, Bruce L. (MA, Clark 1978; lect.) US

zellers@oakland.edu
DEPARTMENT STAFF

▬▬▬▬▬▬▬▬▬▬▬▬
Chandler, Janet (Administrative Secretary) chandler@oakland.edu
McReynolds, Johanna (Secretary)

jkessler@oakland.edu
History department contact information:
Department Chair: Todd Estes
Office Address: Department of History 

416 Varner Hall

Rochester, MI 48309

Website: www.oakland.edu/history/
Department Phone: (248) 370-3510 or (248) 370-3511

If you have information about yourself to contribute to the next newsletter please send it to estes@oakland.edu. We especially love to have the latest news from our alumni.

HISTORY


D E P A R T M E N T








